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Chairman Cannatella called the meeting to order at 8:22 am. He thanked everyone for attending and adhering to social distancing guidelines under current Governor’s orders. Cannatella asked the Board to review the proposed agenda for the day’s meeting and to review the minutes of the November 20, 2020 meeting, noting that both were sent electronically prior to the meeting from Brown. Cannatella noted that one omission occurred from the minutes of the previous meeting with a motion that was made by Dustin Morris, seconded by Darrell Vandeven to pay Brown and Jessica Lange $2000 and $590 respectively for their 2020 administrative services. The board agreed by acclimation and asked Brown to note the change.
ACTION NO. 1
A motion was made by Scott Wiggers, seconded by Darrell Vandeven and carried, to approve the minutes of the previous meeting of November 20, 2020 as amended to include the motion of administrative compensation for 2020.
Andy Brown then reviewed the LDAF December collections report and the YTD collections.  Brown notified the Board that that he has suspected some error in the collections reporting due to low price per bushel calculations. He is working with LDAF to remedy the issue, and LDAF has entered into an audit review of collections for the Board. Brown will notify the Board of an audit report upon receiving it from LDAF. If there are shortfalls in collections, LDAF will govern the back-remittance of these funds. Board members thanked Brown for his attention to this matter, and Chairman Cannatella agreed to work with Brown to notify the United Soybean Board of the findings of the audit upon completion.

The current cash position as of January 14, 2020 and the assessment income projections for the 2020 crop were then presented (see attached).  The Board discussed the projections and agreed to use the soybean net assessment income estimate of $1,312,267.08 and the wheat and corn assessment income estimate of $415,620.30 in establishing available funds for the 2021 projects.  The sorghum pass back allocation from the United Sorghum Checkoff Program (USCP) for 2020 projects was $3,027.74. The Board reviewed the budget worksheet that would be completed by the funding decisions made at the meeting and discussed organizational funding and financial reserves for each fund type. JK Bordelon voiced he would like to see the Board utilize some of their reserve with soybean prices projected to continue to improve into the 2021 crop. Cannatella asked the group to keep that in mind and charged the group with focusing their review on research priorities that would create tangible results for the Louisiana farmer.
Chairman Cannatella addressed the Board regarding these projections requested the group discuss how to proceed suggesting the options of looking at projects individually and matching to assessment funding, taking action on a specific amount of reserves the board was willing to spend, or to select funding levels first and discuss cuts once priorities were set. Board members discussed and the decision was to move forward reviewing projects and setting funding levels; to be followed by necessary budgetary adjustments. Cannatella then asked Dr. Mike Salassi with the LSU AgCenter and Administrator Brown to assist with review of the proposed projects both new and continuing. Dr. Salassi briefly reviewed the overall research request and answered questions regarding the projects submitted. Brown reminded the Board of the amount of sorghum and wheat projects versus the funding available and the future of this work. Mr. Bordelon again addressed the group on his desire to see the research move forward with ample funding to produce quality work. Mr. Bordelon spoke to the need of the Board to be a promoter of quality research, and not to hinder advancement of research in budget years where collections and forecasts were positive from the previous year. Mr. Bordelon implored the Board to voice more opinion of the merit of the projects and focus less on limiting the dollars spent on each individual project.
The Board then reviewed the continuing projects for both soybeans and grain. Funding levels were determined by common consent for each project reviewed.  The Board then continued to consider and reviewed each of the new research project proposals submitted and discussed the details of the projects.  After all projects were reviewed, funding totals were determined with necessary supplemental funding being pulled from cash reserves.  Budget allocations for the LSU AgCenter projects were established at $2,041,634 in total for 2021 with soybean funding at $1,462,577 and wheat and corn at $421,955 and sorghum at $3,000. The attached 2020 project list contains the projects approved and funded for 2021-2022 with the LSU AgCenter. 
ACTION NO. 2
A motion was made by Carlos Polotzola, seconded by Garrett Marsh and carried, to approve a contract with the LSU AgCenter projects and funding levels for 2021 of $1,462,577 for soybean $421,955 for grains and $3,000 for sorghum.

The Board then considered other research funding requests from the Mid-South Soybean Board (MSSB) and was provided a proposed project list for 2021 that included 4 continuing projects and 4 new projects with a total funding request for the Board of $146,430 from the LSGRPB. One the proposed projects is contingent on the reapproval of Dicamba (soybean/cotton herbicide). That reapproval has occurred, allowing for continuation of that project requested by Dr. Chen. The Board reviewed the merit of each project, and omitted one new project that was a backup to the conditional Dicamba project.
ACTION NO. 3
A motion was made by Glen Brown to accept 4 continuing projects and 3 new projects, omitting the contingent project by Dr. Mozzoni,  totaling an approved amount to MSSB of $123,930. The motion was seconded by Darrell Vandeven and carried.

The Board then discussed the proposal presented by the Louisiana Radio Network. (attached). LRN was requested by the Board at the November meeting to include two options in addition to the 2020 contract for radio promotion, to include 6 months and 12 months of virtual billboard promotions. Brown presented the proposal from LRN with option 1 of radio spots + 6 months of billboards totaling $10,712 and option 2 of radio spots + 12 months of billboards totaling $11,752.
ACTION NO. 4
A motion was made by Scott Wiggers, Kim Frey seconded and carried to contract with Louisiana Radio Network for proposal option 2 (radio + 12 months of billboards) for $11,752.
The Board next discussed the National Corn Growers Association (NCGA) and the Aflatoxin Mitigation Center of Excellence (AMCOE) project. NCGA’s report (attached) was presented and the Board reviewed the funding proposal presented from the November meeting at a funding level for NCGA/AMCOE of $62,500.  The Board then considered the US Grain Council (USGC) membership and review a report (attached) on promotional services rendered for 2020, and followed with consideration of 2021’s membership. The Board also review National Biodiesel Board’s 2020 promotional efforts and noted Louisiana’s leading role in biofuels production. They followed with a review of NBB’s 2021 dues request.

ACTION NO. 5
A motion was made by Carlos Polotzola, seconded by Scott Wiggers and carried, to contract and fund each organization at their requested level, NCGA at $62,500; USGC at $20,000; and NBB at $10,000 for 2021.
Chairman Cannatella then discussed the accounting services of Andy Brown completed for the 2020 calendar year. Cannatella and other board members commended Brown on his work in this new role. Cannatella and Scott Wiggers reported to the Board that they as executive members of the Board would be reviewing both accounting and administrative services in the upcoming year and would present the Board a proposal at the November meeting to consider new funding levels for these services.

ACTION NO. 6
A motion was made by Garrett Marsh, seconded by Carlos Polotzola and carried, to contract with Andy Brown for accounting services for 2021 at $5,000. 
 After all projects and funding levels had been agreed upon, the budget worksheet was completed and reviewed (attached). 
ACTION NO. 7
A motion was made by Carlos Polotzola, seconded by Garrett Marsh and carried, to charge Andy Brown and Jessica Lange to author all 2021 contracts according to the budget worksheet, and for Chairman Cannatella and Secretary/Treasurer Scott Wiggers to execute those contracts in their respective roles for 2021.
The Board then discussed various outreach efforts. Chairman Cannatella reminded the group of the outreach efforts that had been done since the November meeting when Brown notified the Board and the public of the opportunity to nominate a QSSB representatives to the United Soybean Board. Garrett Marsh’s 3 year term will be expiring at the end of 2021, and thus the floor was opened to nominations from the LSGRPB to the United Soybean Board. Brown reminded the Board and public that 2 nominees would be required to fufill the requirements set forth by the USDA-AMS.
ACTION NO. 8
A motion was made by Damian Glaser, seconded by Scott Wiggers, to nominate Garrett Marsh to another term with USB as the LSGRPB’s primary nominee; with a secondary nominee being Ray Schexnayder of Pointe Coupee Parish. Garrett Marsh accepted his nomination verbally. Ray Schexnayder accepted his nomination by electronic means. Being no other nominations were heard, the Board passed the motion by acclimation.
Ethics reporting and training requirements were also presented to the Board.  The Board then discussed the next possible meeting. The Board discussed the possibility of holding the next meeting in conjunction with an LSU AgCenter field day is COVID restrictions would allow. Chairman Cannatella also mentioned the possibility of a new board being appointed by the Governor, and that a meeting might then be called to acclimate new members to the Board. Dr. Salassi notified the board that dates and decisions on field days had not yet been set, but they would consider that meeting date when the announcement is made. Dr. Salassi did confirm that the November proposal meeting dates were held at the AgCenter for November 18 & 19.
Dr. Salassi thanked the Board for their support and input on the research conducted by the LSU AgCenter and thanked the Board for their work together. Chairman Cannatella gave closing comments to the Board thanking all members for their years of service, noting that this could be some of their last meetings depending on reappointment decisions.
There being no other business the meeting was adjourned.
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